

The Washington Quarterly



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rwaq20

A US Strategy for Advancing EU Enlargement

Nicholas Lokker

To cite this article: Nicholas Lokker (2025) A US Strategy for Advancing EU Enlargement, The Washington Quarterly, 48:1, 61-78, DOI: <u>10.1080/0163660X.2025.2480515</u>

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2025.2480515

	Published online: 08 Apr 2025.
	Submit your article to this journal 🗷
Q ^L	View related articles ☑
CrossMark	View Crossmark data ☑

A US Strategy for Advancing EU Enlargement

In 2014, European Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker famously declared a pause in the European Union's enlargement. This pause is now over, after Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine spurred the bloc to fill geopolitical vacuums along its periphery. Abandoning former strategic ambiguity toward its Eastern neighborhood, the European Union has opened accession negotiations with Ukraine and Moldova and granted candidacy to Georgia. EU enlargement's new momentum has spilled over into the Western Balkans, where Bosnia-Herzegovina has likewise received the green light for negotiations and North Macedonia and Albania have formally begun them. 3

There are currently ten officially recognized or potential candidates for EU membership (adding Kosovo, Montenegro, Serbia, and Türkiye to the above six). While their current progress toward joining the bloc ranges widely, all have nonetheless received an explicit promise of membership from the European Union. Yet daunting obstacles to enlargement remain. Both the European Union and accession countries must make difficult reforms. Unresolved conflicts in accession countries—most crucially the war in Ukraine—continue to block their EU paths, and these countries' persistent economic and security vulnerabilities make progress along this path fragile.

The United States can make a difference in overcoming these obstacles. Successful EU enlargement will serve numerous enduring US interests by promoting stability, prosperity, and democracy in Europe, a key strategic region for the United States. It would also strengthen the European Union as Washington's partner of first resort in addressing rising challenges from Russia, China, and

Nicholas Lokker is a research associate in the Transatlantic Security program at the Center for a New American Security. He can be reached by email at nlokker@cnas.org and followed on X at @lokker n.

© 2025 The Elliott School of International Affairs The Washington Quarterly • 48:1 pp. 61–78 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2025.2480515

their deepening cooperation with Iran and North Korea. The Trump administration should therefore deploy all the tools at its disposal for doing so—taking advantage of enlargement's current momentum to strike while the iron is hot.

The US Interest in EU Enlargement

As President Donald Trump's second term kicks off, his administration has yet to lay out a clear position on the issue of EU enlargement. During his first term, EU enlargement was largely off the agenda, having only been reinvigorated following Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine. With a window of opportunity to make a real difference on this issue during Trump's second term, the new administration has numerous reasons to adopt a pro-enlargement stance.

The United States has long considered Europe a region of core interest that is indivisible from its own security and prosperity, as evidenced by its seventy-five years of commitment to NATO. While Trump has consistently urged NATO allies to contribute more to their own defense, he is likely to retain this commitment to the alliance as long as it achieves more equitable burden-sharing. This reflects the reality that while the Indo-Pacific may increasingly be the focus of US foreign policy, stability in Europe nonetheless continues to hold high importance for Washington.

Alongside NATO, the European Union has been crucial in stabilizing the European continent. Originating as a peace project, its progressive enlargement has likewise expanded the zone of stability in Europe—the European Union now encompasses 450 million people across twenty-seven member states. A continent once plagued by war now boasts the world's closest interstate cooperation, coming closer than ever to the US objective of a Europe whole, free, and at peace. Further enlargement will help stabilize Eastern Europe and the Western Balkans—the two missing pieces in this vision, and two regions where the United States has invested

Integration of
Eastern Europe and
the Western
Balkans into the EU
can help the US and
Europe

significant time and energy since the end of the Cold War. As the Trump administration looks to shift resources away from Europe in the years to come, integration of these two regions into the European Union can help reduce the need for Washington to continue playing a leading role in ensuring stability there.

The EU integration of Eastern Europe's gray zone along Russia's periphery is crucial to countering Vladimir Putin's project to reshape the regional order and undermine

Western influence. The first Trump administration put a notable emphasis on successfully navigating a renewed era of great power competition, which has

only heightened since then. While it remains unclear how Trump's foreign policy team will handle likely negotiations on a settlement to the war in Ukraine, supporting EU membership can help thread the needle between, on one hand, satisfying Kyiv's desire for post-war integration into the West while checking Putin's ambitions to make Ukraine a Russian vassal, and on the other hand, the new US administration's reluctance to advance Ukrainian NATO membership. Bringing Moldova—and perhaps also Georgia and Armenia in the longer term—into the European Union would also counter Russia's efforts to prevail in its perceived war with the West.

In the Western Balkans, the main security risks are internal. A quarter century after the United States helped end interethnic violence in the region and pave the way for granting an EU perspective, tensions continue to simmer. In the Western Balkans, the promise of EU membership helps to unite the region's multiethnic societies, and a failure to fulfill this promise could exacerbate residual tensions. Needing to expend more resources on Balkan conflict resolution would distract Washington from larger challenges, including the Trump administration's stated intention of focusing on countering China. Identifying fertile ground to sow chaos, Beijing and Moscow are actively attempting to destabilize the region, fueling disillusionment with the slow pace of EU integration. Advancing enlargement to the Western Balkans will therefore allow the United States to both push back against its great power adversaries and reduce its need to maintain a long-term presence in the region.

Much of the European Union's stabilizing influence derives from its power to promote domestic transformation in accession countries. Like in the present day, previous rounds of enlargement had geopolitical roots, as wars in the former Yugoslavia during the 1990s motivated the European Union to integrate the fragile, newly independent states of Central and Eastern Europe. These countries have since rapidly evolved into thriving free market democracies, avoiding the fate of becoming a zone of instability in Europe. Thus, while the Trump administration may have limited interest in democracy promotion as an end in itself, it should recognize the contribution of democratic consolidation—including through the EU accession process—to the larger goal of European stability and security, freeing the United States to focus elsewhere.

To gain EU membership, countries must possess stable democratic institutions that are based on the rule of law and that guarantee human rights and protections for minorities. Although the European Union's limited ability to address backsliding among current members is problematic, its record on incentivizing reforms before accession is much more positive. The need to transform their political systems for EU membership has accelerated democratic development in previously unfree European countries, including former dictatorships in Southern Europe and former communist regimes in Central and Eastern Europe.

Between 1993, when the European Union first promised membership to Central and Eastern European countries, and 2003, on the eve of their EU accession, seven of the eight initial post-communist accession countries improved their civil liberties and/or political rights scores from Freedom House. Ensuring the continued credibility of future EU membership in Eastern Europe and the Western Balkans can likewise help democratize accession countries in these regions, all of which currently only rank as partly free according to Freedom House.⁸

EU enlargement also catalyzes economic growth. Membership in the bloc increases prosperity through integration into a single market encompassing 450 million consumers with high incomes by global standards, alignment with an effective regulatory regime that promotes investor confidence, and access to large sums of EU funds. Since 2007, the International Monetary Fund has granted advanced economy status to seven formerly communist EU member states—the world's only non-micro-states to attain this during that period.9 Other new EU members not yet in this category have nonetheless grown at breakneck rates—Poland, for instance, has nearly tripled its GDP since joining the bloc. 10 These gains are significant not only in absolute terms but also relative to older EU member states, leading to economic convergence within the bloc. 11 While this convergence does entail tradeoffs for older member states who tend to foot the bill for the EU funds earmarked for new members, the expansion of intra-EU trade and investment opportunities that come with an enlarged single market offset a good deal of this cost. The overall long-term result of EU enlargement is a more prosperous Europe.

Moreover, a more prosperous Europe means a more prosperous United States. As Europe receives the majority of US global investment and accounts for the plurality of US trade in goods and services, a significant portion of US economic

Supporting EU enlargement can yield direct economic gains for the US and its companies

vitality depends on the transatlantic link. ¹² Supporting EU enlargement can therefore yield direct economic gains for the United States and its companies, which profit from increased trade and investment opportunities in new member states as well as the overall economic dynamism spurred by the single market's expansion. This argument may be particularly compelling to the Trump administration, given the current US president's notable focus on securing economic benefits

for the United States from the transatlantic relationship. This appeal has already been evident in discussions about a potential deal that would facilitate US investment in Ukraine's critical minerals sector in exchange for continued

support. Moreover, the postwar reconstruction of Ukraine will benefit greatly from the country's integration into the European Union, with EU funding schemes associated with membership representing an enormous opportunity for economic transformation. This would accordingly reduce the economic burden of Ukrainian reconstruction for the United States.

Finally, successful enlargement would empower the EU-US partnership, enhancing the European Union's value as a force multiplier for US global influence. The European Union's past enlargements have already increased its geopolitical role, transforming it into a great power on a continental scale with an economy rivaling those of the United States and China. Not only would the addition of accession countries enlarge the European Union's territory, population, and economy, but the integration of Ukraine in particular would considerably strengthen the EU defense industrial base. A commitment by EU member states to link their economies to Ukraine's would also demonstrate to the United States their seriousness in shouldering the long-term challenge of deterring Russia, freeing up Washington to devote more resources to the Indo-Pacific. Thus, while Trump has not previously placed a high priority on engaging directly with Brussels versus individual member states, enlargement may enhance the value of the US-EU partnership in the eyes of his administration. With burden-shifting at the top of Trump's list of priorities for transatlantic relations, a more prominent geopolitical role for the European Union could be a major advantage.

In the wake of the landmark decisions on enlargement at the December 2023 European Council summit—opening accession negotiations with Ukraine and Moldova, granting candidate status to Georgia, and conditionally opening accession negotiations with Bosnia and Herzegovina—the Biden administration vowed its continued support for EU enlargement. The road to admitting new member states into the European Union, however, is long and difficult, requiring that US support endures into the second Trump administration. Explicit recog-

nition of the many US interests tied up in the enlargement process that transcend partisan divides can help to ensure this support.

US Support for EU Enlargement

While enlargement can yield immense benefits, realizing these benefits requires surmounting numerous obstacles—both within accession countries and within the European Union itself. Active US engage-

Active US engagement at the working levels can help address EU enlargement challenges

ment can help to address these challenges. Notably, much of this engagement may come from the working levels of government, reducing the need for President Trump himself to take an avid interest in the issue of EU enlargement—admittedly an uncertain prospect, despite the numerous US interests in the process.

Leveraging Technical and Diplomatic Tools

Among the ten official or unofficial candidates for accession, movement toward EU integration has been far from uniform. This wide range of progress reflects varied preparedness for meeting the Copenhagen Criteria: stable democratic institutions, a market economy, and adoption of EU law. Nonetheless, the Commission has made clear that all countries have remaining work to do in reaching these goals. Certain countries also have unique challenges to address—Ukraine, for instance, will need to mitigate the distorting effects of wartime mobilization on its legal, political, and economic systems.

To spur reform, the United States should provide in-depth technical support, including by dispatching experts that can advise accession countries on how to implement administrative changes. Washington could also encourage progress by aligning its own conditions for economic and security assistance with EU accession conditions. This is already the case for Ukraine, where the United States has linked financial support to certain priority reforms necessary for Kyiv's EU integration. ¹⁵ Intensified dialogue between the State Department and the Commission's Directorate General for Neighborhood and Enlargement Negotiations could be particularly helpful here.

These steps may be more effective in some countries than others, depending on the government. Leaders in Ukraine, Moldova, Montenegro, North Macedonia, and Albania largely continue to demonstrate willingness for reform. ¹⁶ Conversely, commitment from governments in Bosnia-Herzegovina, Serbia, and Kosovo appears weaker, even if none are yet lost causes. ¹⁷ The most difficult cases are Georgia and Türkiye, where accession talks have been frozen since 2024 and 2018 respectively, and whose current leaders have shown little recent interest in EU accession. ¹⁸

To increase pressure on recalcitrant governments, Washington could threaten additional sanctions on officials that obstruct their countries' EU path. The US government has already taken steps in this direction, including its 2021 authorization of sanctions against individuals destabilizing the Western Balkans (later expanded in early 2025) and its 2024 sanctions on Georgian politicians undermining democracy and the country's EU path. ¹⁹ It should build on them by clearly expressing its intention—coordinated with the European Union—to intensify sanctions if these governments continue backsliding. Congress could help deliver this message by sending delegations to these backsliding accession countries.

Finally, Washington could advance reform by expanding public diplomacy and civil society engagement in accession countries. The United States worked to

amplify the voices of local populations ahead of past enlargements, for instance by helping to establish numerous non-governmental organizations in post-Soviet states, and it should replicate this effort now.²⁰ This is especially important in countries such as Georgia with pro-EU popular sentiment but a backsliding government.²¹ Conversely, in countries such as Serbia where EU accession is less popular, boosting pro-EU sentiment among the population could increase pressure on the government from below.²²

Ensuring the Integrity of the Accession Process

Deep and sustainable reform is more likely if accession countries have no other route to EU membership. Maintaining the integrity of the accession process is critical given the negative long-term consequences of admitting countries prematurely and the fact that the European Union's power to affect domestic change in a candidate country is greatest prior to accession. The case of Hungary illustrates this point. After Hungary gained EU membership in 2004 despite persistent flaws in its democracy, Brussels has been largely unable to prevent its rule of law violations. Budapest's undemocratic government has also acted as a trojan horse for Russian and Chinese interests, undermining the European Union's effectiveness as a partner for the United States.

The European Union has already made the accession process more stringent since previous rounds of enlargement, including by instituting rule of law reports for candidates. Nonetheless, ensuring its integrity requires resisting inevitable appeals for expedited membership by accession countries, as has also occurred before previous enlargements. This is particularly crucial given that Freedom House currently considers no accession country to be fully free. The United States should therefore avoid fueling hopes of fast-track accession and urge EU leaders to do the same.

Ensuring a Sustainable Peace in Ukraine

The ongoing war in Ukraine is the elephant in the room for EU enlargement. It is impossible to clearly envision Ukraine's future EU membership as long as the conflict's outcome remains uncertain. Yet regardless of how much territory Kyiv controls, a sustainable peace within that territory is a prerequisite for full EU membership, given the bloc's mutual defense clause in Article 42(7) of the Lisbon Treaty. As long as fighting continues, admitting Ukraine would likely obligate other EU member states to intervene directly in the war—a virtual nonstarter.

To achieve a lasting armistice, there must be credible deterrence against potential Russian attacks on Ukrainian-controlled soil. The most effective means of establishing deterrence would likely be NATO membership.

However, given its reluctance to pursue this route, the Trump administration should work with European partners to forge an alternative security arrangement. In recent months, there has been increasing discussion of a potential European military presence in Ukraine that could secure a ceasefire by serving as a tripwire force in the absence of NATO membership. France and the United Kingdom, which have the two most capable European militaries, have been leading the development of this idea, and other countries have been involved in discussions about it as well. Importantly, President Trump has expressed support for the idea. There may also be a higher chance that Vladimir Putin would agree to such an arrangement than to Ukrainian NATO membership in likely upcoming ceasefire negotiations. Still, many details remain unresolved, including where and how many European forces would be deployed as well as the types of capabilities they would possess. Going forward, the Trump administration should help develop these still largely speculative proposals into a concrete plan.

Establishing deterrence through European boots on the ground, in addition to paving the way for EU membership, would also likely require a credible path to EU membership as a complement to satisfy the Ukrainians. A key reason for Kyiv's war effort has been its desire to determine its own future as a member of the Euro-Atlantic community. If NATO membership is off the table for the time being, making progress toward EU integration will be even more important to Ukraine.

Reconstructing Ukraine

Ukraine will also need to rebuild its economy before it can achieve full EU membership, given the Copenhagen criteria's emphasis on having the ability to withstand internal competition arising from integration into the single market. Achieving sufficient prosperity to meet this condition after a devastating war will require large scale support from Ukraine's Western backers. There has been a tacit understanding that the European Union would lead Ukraine's reconstruction, and the bloc has already begun doing this, including by establishing a Ukraine Facility for long-term financial assistance. However, significant US support will nonetheless be necessary to help cover the estimated \$486 billion cost of recovery—just as European support has been a necessary complement to US leadership in Ukraine's war effort.

Washington is already working closely with Brussels and Kyiv to secure financing for Ukraine's future economic needs. The United States is a co-chair of the steering committee for the Multi-Agency Donor Coordination Platform for Ukraine, and it has also been a key participant in the series of Ukraine Recovery Conferences, announcing major new funding for reconstruction following the June 2023 London conference.³³ However, the United States could do more in this arena.

Given likely constraints on direct budget support, Washington should focus on incentivizing more private sector investment in Ukraine, for instance by

on incentivizing more private sector investment in offering subsidized political risk insurance—the lack of which has proven a major hurdle since 2022.³⁴ The US International Development Finance Corporation could play a role in providing this insurance. The United States could also provide additional seed capital through either the existing Ukraine Development Fund, an independent development finance institution sponsored by the Ukrainian government, or alternatively a potential international private investment fund proposed by Germany.³⁵ Washington can also increase investor confidence by doubling down on anti-corruption

Washington can focus on incentivizing more private sector investment to help rebuild Ukraine

reforms in Ukraine as well as pushing forward the plan for a European-enforced ceasefire, which will likely increase investors' willingness to channel resources into the country. Finally, Washington should plug in more closely to ongoing EU infrastructure development efforts in accession countries, exploring synergies between the G7 Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment and the EU Global Gateway. These investments will foster long-term transport, energy, and digital connectivity critical to economic integration with the European Union—as well as reduce dependence on US competitors such as Russia and China.

Solving the Kosovo Conundrum

Ukraine is not the only accession country to pose unique challenges. In the Western Balkans, Serbia's non-recognition of Kosovo and Kosovo's failure to provide autonomy to ethnic Serbs continue to block both those countries' EU accession. Belgrade's accession protocol explicitly conditions its membership on normalization of relations, while Pristina is unlikely to receive candidacy without normalization.³⁸ The United States has a key role to play in resolving this dispute. Washington's historical involvement in the Balkans and global preeminence provide it with diplomatic clout that the European Union sometimes lacks due to its weak track record in the region and the non-recognition of Kosovo by five EU member states.

Though the United States has been supporting the EU-mediated dialogue between Belgrade and Pristina, it can do more. Washington can incentivize normalization by making it a condition for funding to Serbia and Kosovo, while threatening sanctions if they refuse dialogue. Kosovo's EU accession also requires other non-recognizers to reverse their positions, including the five current EU

members and four EU candidates besides Serbia.³⁹ Washington could encourage this by appointing a Special Envoy for Kosovo Recognition and fostering economic ties between Kosovo and the non-recognizers. First tackling lower hanging fruit such as Slovakia and Greece, which take more constructive approaches to Kosovo, could build momentum toward a domino effect extending to other non-recognizers, perhaps even including Serbia.

Thawing Frozen Conflicts in Eastern Europe

Similarly, unresolved territorial disputes in Georgia and Moldova pose a major obstacle to their EU membership. Although it is possible to admit a country without full territorial control, the case of Cyprus—which since joining the European Union in 2004 has made little headway on reunification—demonstrates the folly in doing so, as it eliminates leverage in resolving a conflict and leaves a perpetual source of instability along the bloc's borders.⁴⁰ While Georgia's reintegration of South Ossetia and Abkhazia seems unlikely in the near term, evolving dynamics present an opportunity for Moldova to reintegrate Transnistria with US assistance.

The Ukraine war has cut off Transnistria's access to Russia, increasing its dependence on Moldova and the European Union, which now accounts for 80 percent of Transnistrian exports. Moldova has started increasing pressure on Transnistria, outlawing separatism and collecting additional customs duties. Despite Transnistria's calls for Russian protection, Moscow has limited ability to influence events, given the insignificant military value of its troop presence in Transnistria. Moldova is extending olive branches as well as sticks to Transnistria, offering expedited paths to Moldovan citizenship and free Romanian language classes to its citizens. Moldovan citizenship and free Romanian language classes to its citizens.

Thus, though Transnistria has not yet expressed openness to reintegration, this could change if current trends hold. The United States should aim to expedite the process. One potential opportunity is to take advantage of likely ill will toward Russia following its January 2025 gas supply cutoff to Transnistria. With the region's leadership now signaling its willingness to instead source gas from Moldova proper, Washington can support this reduction of Russian influence over Transnistria by helping to subsidize this energy and make it more affordable to citizens. If Transnistria does return to Russian gas, the United States should discourage Moldova from resuming its own imports of this gas, which Moldovan officials assess could unleash sufficient economic damage to topple the pro-Russian regime in Transnistria. Washington could step in by promising to support Transnistrians, mitigating the chances of ending up with an alienated, subversive Transnistria within a reunified Moldova.

Providing Security Assistance to Other Accession Countries

Though only Ukraine is actively at war, other accession countries face serious security risks. Renewed fighting in the Western Balkans remains a possibility,

and Moldova remains vulnerable to potential Russian aggression. As is currently the case for Ukraine, kinetic conflict would put an indefinite brake on any of these countries' paths to EU accession. To bolster deterrence in the Western Balkans, the United States should continue joint exercises with the Bosnian military, maintain its recently strengthened presence in NATO's Kosovo Force (KFOR) mission, and temporarily reinforce the EUFOR mission in Bosnia while urging the European

Renewed fighting in the Western
Balkans and Eastern
Europe remain
possibilities

Union to beef up its presence there for the future.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, the United States should strengthen its bilateral defense partnership with Moldova, for instance by providing air defense systems.

It is also urgent to counter hybrid threats, recent examples of which include Russia's financing of counter-government protests in Moldova, fueling the antidemocratic agenda of the government in Georgia, and disinformation campaigns in various accession countries. While these threats are often difficult to prevent, building societal resilience can help to blunt their effects. To do so, the United States could invest in counter-disinformation educational programs and encourage anticorruption reforms in accession countries.

Success in countering hybrid threats could help to reduce Russian and Chinese influence in certain accession countries—most notably Serbia and Georgia—that continue to resist alignment with EU foreign policy, a key roadblock on their paths to membership. In addition to refusing to implement sanctions against Moscow, both Serbia and Georgia have cozied up to Beijing in recent years, while the European Union has moved toward a more competitive relationship with China. Achieving this foreign policy alignment is more crucial now than ever before, given the increasingly geopolitical nature of enlargement.

Encouraging EU Reform

Finally, EU member states currently agree on the general need for reforms to accompany enlargement, as evidenced by the European Council's December 2023 statement that explicitly linked further enlagement to internal reform.⁴⁹ This follows directly from the Copenhagen accession criteria, which notably include the European Union's ability to effectively cope with the absorption of additional members.⁵⁰

Yet EU member states continue to disagree on the scope and manner of reforms. Consensus is lacking on how to address various concerns about the feasibility of enlargement, including ineffective decision-making, an inadequate budgetary setup, and flaws in the enlargement methodology. Failure to solve these issues will likely stop enlargement in its tracks.

Reconciling divergent member state visions for reform will require strong leadership from the Commission. It has played this role before, having prepared and brokered agreement on a strategic reform plan preceding the 2004 Big Bang enlargement that added ten new countries to the bloc.⁵¹ While the Commission's existing reform proposals for this round of enlargement are a good start, follow-through is critical. Significant delay of a concrete reform roadmap would run the risk of momentum fading in the face of competing priorities. This would also send a bad signal to accession countries, which would interpret the delay as a lack of commitment to enlargement.

While the particular course of reform is an EU decision, US diplomatic efforts could help sustain momentum, especially given Washington's leading role within

Us diplomatic efforts could help sustain momentum on EU reform NATO and in supporting Ukraine. The United States should encourage the Commission to prioritize the reform agenda and likewise express support for timely reform in its bilateral engagement with EU member states, many of whom are often receptive to Washington's priorities given their desire to maintain a strong American security guaran-

tee. In doing so, however, the United States must be clear about its motivations. Washington has long pushed the European Union to change its internal rules and functioning. Unfortunately, this has sometimes included heavy-handed efforts to pressure the European Union to act against its own interests, such as an unsuccessful campaign during the first Trump administration to allow US companies to access EU defense industrial funds.⁵² The European Union is likely to be much more amenable to US efforts that instead seek to strengthen it as a partner—something that tackling these needed reforms would accomplish.

Enlarging for the Future

The obstacles to EU enlargement, while daunting, are surmountable. A decade before their accession in 2004, formerly communist Central and Eastern European countries seemed unprepared for EU membership, and many doubted their prospects of joining.⁵³ Many also feared then that the European Union could not absorb new members without succumbing to dysfunction.⁵⁴ Yet in

the end, both candidate countries and the European Union itself largely did what was necessary for enlargement to work. Both Europe and the United States are far better off today as a result.

Today, as in the years before the 2004 enlargement, geopolitical concerns are front and center. It is encouraging that EU leaders recognize these stakes. Yet wanting to enlarge is not the same as doing so. Without an ambitious yet clearly achievable strategy, enlargement may very well fail—causing immense damage to European security, prosperity, and democracy, as well as to the future of the European Union as a credible and effective actor. Given US economic, political, and security interests in averting such an outcome, Washington should have a central role in this strategy.

Notes

- 1. Jean-Claude Juncker, "A New Start for Europe," European Commission, July 15, 2014, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/SPEECH_14_567.
- 2. European Council, "European Council Conclusions on Ukraine, Enlargement and Reforms," December 14, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2023/12/14/european-council-conclusions-on-ukraine-enlargement-and-reforms/.
- 3. European Commission, "First Intergovernmental Conferences with Albania and North Macedonia to Kick-start the Accession Negotiation," July 19, 2022, https://neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu/news/first-intergovernmental-conferences-albania-and-north-macedonia-kick-start-accession-negotiation-2022-07-19_en; "EU Leaders Agree to Open Membership Talks with Bosnia," Reuters, March 21, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eu-leaders-agree-open-membership-talks-with-bosnia-2024-03-21/.
- Andrew McDonald, "Donald Trump Says He Won't Quit NATO If Europe Pays its Way," Politico Europe, March 19, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/donald-trump-says-he-wont-quit-nato-if-europe-pays-its-way/.
- Lin Yang, "Vice Presidential Nominee Vance Calls China 'Biggest Threat to our Country," Voice of America, July 16, 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/vice-presidential-nominee-vance-calls-china-biggest-threat-to-our-country-/7701298.html.
- 6. Keida Kostreci, "Western Analysts Warn of Russia's, China's Influence in Western Balkans," Voice of America, February 1, 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/western-policymakers-analysts-warn-of-russia-s-china-s-influence-in-western-balkans-/7467705. html; Dimitar Bechev, "What Has Stopped EU Enlargement in the Western Balkans?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 20, 2022, https://carnegieen dowment.org/research/2022/06/what-has-stopped-eu-enlargement-in-the-western-balkans? lang=en¢er=europe.
- 7. European Commission, "Accession Criteria," accessed June 15, 2024, https://neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu/enlargement-policy/glossary/accession-criteria en.
- Adrian Karatnycky, Aili Piano, and Arch Puddington eds., "Freedom in the World 2003," Freedom House, 3–5, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2020-02/Freedom_in_ the_World_2003_complete_book.pdf. See also Freedom House, "Countries and

- Territories," Freedom in the World dataset, accessed June 15, 2023, https://freedomhouse.org/countries/freedom-world/scores.
- International Monetary Fund, "Changes to the Database," World Economic Outlook Database, updated April 2024, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/Changes.
- World Bank, "GDP Per Capita (current US\$) Poland," accessed June 15, 2024, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.CD?locations=PL.
- 11. Piotr Żuk et al., "Real Convergence in Central, Eastern and South-Eastern Europe," ECB Economic Bulletin, no. 3 (2018): 36–65, https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/other/ecb.ebart201803_01.en.pdf.
- Daniel S. Hamilton and Joseph P. Quinlan, "Executive Summary," in *The Transatlantic Economy 2023: Annual Summary of Jobs, Trade, and Investment between the United States and Europe, 2023, https://transatlanticrelations.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Transatlantic-Economy-Report-2023-Summary.pdf.*
- 13. Matthew Miller, "Welcoming the European Council Decisions on EU Enlargement," US Department of State, December 14, 2023, https://2021-2025.state.gov/welcoming-the-european-council-decisions-on-eu-enlargement/.
- 14. "Accession Criteria (Copenhagen Criteria)," Eur-Lex, accessed June 16, 2024, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/EN/legal-content/glossary/accession-criteria-copenhagen-criteria.html.
- 15. US Embassy in Ukraine, "Statement on Proposed List of Priority Reforms," September 25, 2023, https://ua.usembassy.gov/statement-on-proposed-list-of-priority-reforms/.
- 16. Denys Shmyhal, "Ukraine is Winning and it is Changing," Politico Europe, June 21, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/volodymyr-zelenskyy-vladimir-putin-russia-war-ukraine-is-winning-and-it-is-changing/; "Moldovan President Launches Campaign to Promote EU Referendum," Reuters, March 18, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/moldovan-president-launches-campaign-promote-eu-referendum-2024-03-18/; Alexandra Brzozowski, "Rough Waters Ahead in 2024 And the EU Needs to Get Ready," Euractiv, January 14, 2024, https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/rough-waters-ahead-in-2024-and-the-eu-needs-to-get-ready/; Dimitar Bechev, "Montenegro's Window of Opportunity," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 12, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/europe/strategic-europe/2024/03/montenegros-window-of-opportunity?lang=en.
- 17. Claudia Chiappa, "Bosnian Serb Leader Says Bosnia Should Join BRICS, Not EU," Politico Europe, August 29, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/bosnia-herzegovina-serbia-milorad-dodik-brics-european-union/; "Serbians Dreaming of EU Membership Feel Betrayed by Vučić's Government," Euronews, December 13, 2023, https://www.euronews.com/2023/12/13/serbians-dreaming-of-eu-membership-feel-betrayed-by-vucics-government-and-the-bloc; "EU Blames Kosovo Over Stalled Normalisation Pact with Serbia," Reuters, September 14, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eu-blames-kosovo-over-stalled-normalisation-pact-with-serbia-2023-09-14/.
- 18. Sophiko Megredlidze and Lorne Cook, "EU Halts Georgia's Accession to the Bloc, Freezes Financial Aid Over Much-criticized Law," Associated Press, July 9, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/georgia-eu-membership-foreign-agents-law-b812e27d5ddba6e 03d8859652b8fc986; "Erdogan Says Turkey May Part Ways with the EU. He Implied the Country Could End its Membership Bid," Associated Press, September 16, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/turkey-european-union-membership-erdogan-7e7d6d961e1ef4c0bff5 d149831ab569.

- 19. The White House, "Executive Order on Blocking Property And Suspending Entry Into The United States Of Certain Persons Contributing To The Destabilizing Situation In The Western Balkans," June 8, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ presidential-actions/2021/06/08/executive-order-on-blocking-property-and-suspendingentry-into-the-united-states-of-certain-persons-contributing-to-the-destabilizing-situationin-the-western-balkans/; The White House, "Message to the Congress on Taking Additional Steps with Respect to the Situation in the Western Balkans," January 8, 2025, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2025/01/ 08/message-to-the-congress-on-taking-additional-steps-with-respect-to-the-situation-inthe-western-balkans/; US Department of State, "Announcement of a Visa Restriction Policy for Undermining Democracy in Georgia and Comprehensive Review of All U.S.-Georgia Cooperation," May 23, 2024, https://www.state.gov/announcement-of-avisa-restriction-policy-for-undermining-democracy-in-georgia-and-comprehensive-reviewof-all-u-s-georgia-cooperation/; "U.S. Sanctions the Founder of Georgia's Ruling Party," Associated Press, December 27, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/georgia-dreamsanction-bidzina-ivanishvili-russia-d22fe108cdef72b221769a113d980c45.
- 20. Nicolas Bouchet and Rosa Balfour, "Supporting Civil Society in Eastern Europe and the Western Balkans: Old and New Challenges," German Marshall Fund, February 27, 2018, https://www.gmfus.org/news/supporting-civil-society-eastern-europe-and-western-balkans-old-and-new-challenges; Sada Aksartoval, "Why NGOs? How American Donors Embraced Civil Society After the Cold War," The International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law 8, no. 3 (May 2006), https://www.icnl.org/resources/research/ijnl/why-ngos-how-american-donors-embraced-civil-society-after-the-cold-war.
- 21. Gabriel Gavin and Dato Parulava, "Georgia's EU Bid is Being Sabotaged by its Own Government, Brussels Fears," Politico Europe, April 12, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/georgia-european-union-candidacy-protest-nana-malashkhia-georgian-dream-party/.
- 22. Milena Antonijević, "Serbia Sees Slight Rise in EU Accession Backers, Still Lowest in Region," Euractiv, June 13, 2023, https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/serbia-sees-slight-rise-in-eu-accession-backers-still-lowest-in-region/.
- 23. Veronica Anghel and Erik Jones, "What Went Wrong in Hungary," *Journal of Democracy* 35, no. 2 (April 2024): 52–64, https://muse.jhu.edu/pub/1/article/922833.
- 24. Sam Fleming and Henry Foy, "The 'Monumental Consequences' of Ukraine Joining the EU," Financial Times, August 6, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/744078f2-0895-44d9-96f9-701c13403df0; Ursula von der Leyen, "2023 State of the Union Address by President von der Leyen," European Commission, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech_23_4426.
- 25. Suzanne Lynch, "Ukraine Wants to Join EU Within Two Years, PM Says," Politico Europe, January 30, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/ukraine-eu-membership-two-years-prime-minister-denys-shmyhal/; Frank Schimmelfennig, "The Double Puzzle of EU Enlargement—Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Decision to Expand to the East," European Union Studies Association Working Paper, 1999, http://aei.pitt.edu/2379/.
- 26. "Freedom in the World 2024," Freedom House, February 2024, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/FIW_2024_DigitalBooklet.pdf.
- 27. "Mutual Defence Clause," Eur-Lex, accessed June 15, 2024, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/EN/legal-content/glossary/mutual-defence-clause.html.

- 28. John Irish, "Europeans Grapple over Security Force for Post-war Ukraine," Reuters, December 18, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/europeans-grapple-over-security-force-post-war-ukraine-2024-12-18/.
- 29. Laurence Norman, "Trump to Europe: Overseeing a Ukraine Cease-Fire Would Be Your Job," *Wall Street Journal*, December 13, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/europe/trump-ukraine-russia-war-plan-8901d78b?mod=world_lead_pos1.
- 30. European Commission, "Economic Accession Criteria," accessed June 16, 2024, https://economy-finance.ec.europa.eu/international-economic-relations/candidate-and-neighbouring-countries/enlargement/economic-accession-criteria_en.
- European Commission, "Recovery and Reconstruction of Ukraine," accessed June 16, 2024, https://eu-solidarity-ukraine.ec.europa.eu/eu-assistance-ukraine/recovery-and-reconstruction-ukraine en.
- 32. Lisa Chamberlain, "The Cost of Rebuilding Ukraine, and Other Urban Transformation Stories you Need to Read," World Economic Forum, February 22, 2024, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2024/02/cost-rebuilding-ukraine-other-urban-transformation-news/.
- "About Us," Multiagency Donor Coordination Platform for Ukraine, accessed June 16, 2024, https://coordinationplatformukraine.com/about/; US Department of State, "Secretary Blinken's Participation in the Ukraine Recovery Conference," June 21, 2023, https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-participation-in-the-ukraine-recovery-conference/.
- 34. Kriti Gupta and Anna Edwards, "EBRD Calls For Subsidized Insurance to Quickly Rebuild Ukraine," *Bloomberg*, April 5, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-04-05/ebrd-calls-for-subsidized-insurance-to-quickly-rebuild-ukraine; Victor Jack, "Help Us Build Wind Farms to Beat Russian Bombs, Ukraine Tells EU," Politico Europe, April 5, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/green-energy-plants-will-help-ukraine-russian-bombs-energy-firm-tells-eu/.
- Brooke Masters, "BlackRock and JPMorgan Help set up Ukraine Reconstruction Bank,"
 Financial Times, June 19, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/3d6041fb-5747-4564-9874691742aa52a2; Nick Alipour, "Germany Pitches International Private Investment
 Fund to Boost Ukraine Recovery," Euractiv, April 10, 2024, https://www.euractiv.com/
 section/europe-s-east/news/germany-pitches-international-private-investment-fund-to boost-ukraine-recovery/.
- 36. Richard Grieveson et al., "Outlier or Not? The Ukrainian Economy's Preparedness for EU Accession," The Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies, November 2023, https://wiiw.ac.at/p-6704.html?mc_cid=2a7820b945&mc_eid=f53bc8c96c.
- 37. Andrea Kendall-Taylor, Lisa Curtis, Jacob Stokes, Carisa Nietsche, Joshua Fitt, and Nicholas Lokker, "Competitive Connectivity," Center for a New American Security, September 13, 2022, 2, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/competitive-connectivity; The White House, "FACT SHEET: President Biden and G7 Leaders Formally Launch the Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment," June 26, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/06/26/fact-sheet-president-biden-and-g7-leaders-formally-launch-the-partnership-for-global-infrastructure-and-investment/; European Commission, "Global Gateway: EU-Western Balkans and Neighbourhood Flagship Projects for 2023," March 2023, https://international-partnerships.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-05/EU-WesternBalkans-Neigbourhood-flagship-projects-mar2023.pdf.
- 38. "EU Council Formally Asked To Insert Recent Kosovo Commitments Into Serbia's Accession Talks," Radio FreeEurope/Radio Liberty, February 3, 2024, https://www.

- rferl.org/a/eu-serbia-kosovo-commitments-ohrid-varhelyi-borell-orban/32804043.html; "Kosovo Formally Applies to Join EU," Reuters, December 15, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/kosovo-submits-eu-membership-application-2022-12-15/.
- Rikard Jozwiak, "Wider Europe Briefing: Kosovo Could Finally Get In The Council Of Europe," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, April 15, 2024, https://www.rferl.org/a/ wider-europe-briefing-jozwiak-kosovo-council-europe-russia-sanctions-ukraine/32905823. html.
- 40. Jack Straw, "We Should Never Have Let Cyprus Join the EU," Politico Europe, September 7, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/cyprus-eu-vladimir-putin-russia/.
- 41. "The Transnistrian Region Registered a Record Increase in Import-export Transactions with the EU in the First 6 Months of the Year," Radio Chisinau, July 24, 2024, https://radiochisinau.md/regiunea-transnistreana-a-inregistrat-o-crestere-record-a-tranzactiilor-de-importexport-cu-ue-in-primele-6-luni-ale-anului—199219.html.
- 42. Madalin Necsutu, "Moldova Tells Companies in Breakaway Transnistria: Time to Pay Taxes," Balkan Insight, January 5, 2024, https://balkaninsight.com/2024/01/05/moldova-tells-companies-in-breakaway-transnistria-time-to-pay-taxes/; Madalin Necsutu, "Moldova 'Separatism Law' Sparks Tensions With Breakaway Transnistria," Balkan Insight, February 8, 2024, https://balkaninsight.com/2023/02/08/moldova-separatism-law-sparks-tensions-with-breakaway-transnistria/.
- 43. Walter Landgraf, "The Fire That Didn't Burn: Transnistria's Unanswered Call for Russian Support," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 15, 2024, https://www.fpri.org/article/2024/03/the-fire-that-didnt-burn-transnistrias-unanswered-call-for-russian-support/.
- 44. Galiya Ibragimova, "Is Moldova Ready to Pay the Price of Reintegrating Transnistria?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 24, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/91460.
- 45. Rikard Jowziak, "Wider Europe Briefing: Could Moldova Get Transdniester Back?" Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, January 21, 2025, https://www.rferl.org/a/moldova-transdniester-unification-russia-ukraine-energy/33282420.html;
- 46. Gabriel Gavin, "Moldova Eyes Energy Lever to Topple Kremlin Puppet Tegime in Transnistria," Politico Europe, April 29, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/moldova-eye-energy-lever-topple-kremlin-puppet-regime-transnistria/.
- 47. US Embassy in Sarajevo, "Bosnia and Herzegobina Host U.S. F-16s and JTAC Training," January 8, 2024, https://ba.usembassy.gov/bosnia-and-herzegovina-host-u-s-f-16s-and-jtac-training/; Mathieu Pollet, "NATO Bolsters Forces in Kosovo as US Urges Serbia to Withdraw from Border," Politico Europe, September 30, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/nato-builds-up-forces-kosovo-prime-minister-albin-kurti-banjska-tensions-serbiarise/; Kurt Bassuener, "Biden's Unfinished Business: A Bridge to Shore Up a European Flank In the Balkans," Just Security, December 12, 2024, https://www.justsecurity.org/105638/biden-bosnia-security-troops/.
- 48. Catherine Belton, "Russia's Security Service Works to Subvert Moldova's Pro-Western Government," Washington Post, October 28, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/10/28/russia-fsb-moldova-manipulation/; James Nixey, "Is the Kremlin Behind Georgia's Foreign Agents Law?" Chatham House, May 23, 2024, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2024/05/kremlin-behind-georgias-foreign-agents-law; Olena Churanova, "In a 'Battle for Minds', Ukrainians Fight the Daily Disinformation Storm," Euractiv, May 27, 2024, https://www.euractiv.com/section/europe-s-east/news/in-a-battle-for-minds-ukrainians-fight-the-daily-disinformation-storm/; Isabella Wilkinson

- and Tamar Dekanosidze, "Georgia Must Bolster Resilience to Information Warfare," Chatham House, March 14, 2022, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2022/03/georgia-must-bolster-resilience-information-warfare; Georgi Gotev, "Media Experts Explore Defunding Disinformation in the Balkans," Euractiv, September 20, 2023, https://www.euractiv.com/section/media/news/media-experts-explore-defunding-disinformation-in-the-balkans/.
- 49. European Council, "European Council Conclusions on Ukraine, Enlargement, and Reforms," December 14, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2023/12/14/european-council-conclusions-on-ukraine-enlargement-and-reforms/.
- European Commission, "Accession Criteria," accessed June 16, 2024, https:// neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu/enlargement-policy/glossary/accession-criteria_en.
- 51. Piotr Buras and Engjellushe Morina, "Vision 2030: Four Steps Towards the New EU Enlargement," European Council on Foreign Relations, July 3, 2023, https://ecfr.eu/article/vision-2030-four-steps-towards-the-new-eu-enlargement/.
- 52. Sebastian Sprenger, "European Union Rejects US Claims to Internal Defense Coffers," Defense News, May 16, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2019/05/16/european-union-rejects-us-claims-to-internal-defense-coffers/.
- 53. Veronica Anghel and Jelena Džankić, "Wartime EU: Consequences of the Russia Ukraine War on the Enlargement Process," *Journal of European Integration* 45, no. 3 (2023): 489.
- David R. Cameron, "The Challenges of EU Accession for Post-Communist Europe," Center for European Studies, Central and Eastern European Working Paper Series #60, 2005, https://aei.pitt.edu/9273/1/Cameron.pdf.